North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

June 30, 2009

Meeting Start: 1:15 p.m.
Attendees: Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Carol Hamilton,, Brian Holt, Ralph Jenne, Pam Lippert, Vince Offenback, Lorellen Nausner, Christina Purdy, Trish Root, Betty Williams

Senate Minutes

May 2009 minutes were amended and approved.

June 3, 2009 minutes were amended and approved.

Announcements

Pam Lippert announced Edgar Jasso is willing to serve on the Faculty Development Advisory Committee. Carol mentioned the Humanities division members will act on Lorellen Nausner’s interest to serve on the Faculty Senate at the next division meeting this Fall. Val Donato stated Cesily Crowser agreed to serve on one of the Joint Committees, and Val will confirm which one. Professional Leave Committee service will be tricky in the upcoming year since so many sabbatical applications were denied in 2009. Committee members will need to determine how these applications will be considered for future sabbatical openings.

Grievances

David Eberhardt is waiting to receive information before he can proceed with current grievances. A grievance regarding workload averaging in science is to be handled through Fred Schuneman’s office, but information has not yet been released. Other grievance issues exist at various stages of development at North. There is a new grievance pertaining to the Career Link program cancellation. There are also questions regarding course cancellations among part-time faculty. Part-time faculty need to know they are to be paid 8% when a course is cancelled within a week before the class begins, and they must be paid for any time they meet with students during scheduled class times. 

There was discussion about what happens when a faculty member’s class is cancelled without prior written notification about the possibility of cancellation. 

There is no written statement from the Vice President of Instruction regarding the change in faculty coordination policy and procedure. Although there is electronic evidence from a dean’s email message, this would be considered second- or third-hand communication. David referenced Article 4.6.b of the contract in interpreting how coordination duties are decided. There are faculty questions regarding how much purview the Vice President’s Office has with respect to coordination, and Dave believes both personnel and operations are within that purview.  

Dave is trying to work with the Vice President to identify a solution that will fit both parties’ wants. Identifying and defining past practice across the district may help determine the outcome of this issue. There is interest in establishing a committee formed by faculty and administrative personnel who would proactively discuss the issue in the upcoming year.

Carol attended a faculty coordinator meeting earlier this year, where Tom Griffith and Mary Ellen discussed student-faculty ratios and class cost effectiveness across programs. Minutes between deans and Mary Ellen do not seem to exist, but perhaps the idea of removing reassigned time was created at one of them. Betty Williams reported hearing of similar actions i.e. removing reassigned time happening across the state. 

One of the challenges we face is communicating to coordinators the importance of working for only the amount of time they are paid. There is also a need to communicate the repercussions of reassigned time removal. Since those repercussions will largely be insidious and slow moving, a significant amount of time may pass before evidence is available.

Mary Ellen seemed open to identifying a committee made up of deans and faculty members to “study the work of faculty coordination and the inequities perceived by faculty regarding reassigned time and stipends.”

There appears to be administrative apprehension regarding faculty working overtime through moonlighting.  Moonlighting, however, is often a necessity for those raising families and paying for the higher cost of living in the Seattle area. There does not seem to be the same level of administrative concern over overtime, however, when the work is paid by stipend. Coordination paid via stipend, of course, is less expensive, approximately $25 per hour. Moreover, moonlighting is an option for faculty willing to take on the added responsibility, but coordination work must be done each quarter. Even worse, coordination will be paid at a reduced number of hours than existing coordination positions.

When Dave asked the group for direction, Betty Williams pointed out the creation of a committee could at least provide faculty an opportunity to get involved with an issue that impacts us. The committee might also provide an avenue document how coordination supports students, programs, and others.

A question arose whether a better model than coordination exists. Carol replied there used to be a department chair model, which evolved into a dean model, with the deans moving into exempt status but retaining tenure. Currently, three of six deans are considered tenured faculty doing exempt work. Scheduling and similar tasks traditionally associated with dean slowly began moving to coordinators. Those present were unable to answer whether there is indeed a better model. 

Another question arose about where the faculty and administrative committee would report. From Dave’s perspective, the faculty committee members would report to the Senate. Val brought up the importance of faculty membership from all divisions.

Dave proposed the Senate reconvene to talk about this topic. 

Dave confirmed we could file a grievance but there is nothing in the contract preventing the Vice President from telling deans to remove reassigned time anyway. Dave hopes this situation will begin a new “training process” of sorts to encourage administration to communicate and work with the Senate when other significant issues develop before making a decision. When Val asked what would be the Senate’s best chance—to move toward grievance or dialogue--Carol reminded the group the deadline for Level I will have passed if we do not file now.  

Dave said we could go ahead with the committee, with the caveat an extension on the Level I deadline be provided. Ralph Jenne asked if we could propose follow up work and ask administration to respond to us by July 27. In the form of a Senate motion, this proposal was worded that the Senate “Support the two defined areas under the “Faculty Coordinator Funding for positions academic year 2009-2010” document, with the additional understanding that we will get an extension of filing a Level I grievance out to the end of Fall quarter, 2009. If we do not get an agreement to have a committee to assess faculty coordination inequities, perform an assessment, and a Level I grievance deadline extension by July 27, a grievance will be filed.” The motion passed unanimously with one abstention.

Summer Budget Meetings, Campus Climate

Carol asked if anyone knew of any planned budget meetings, but no one had heard any reports.

The Mathematics faculty position is still open, with a closing date on July 15, though current Math faculty have not been fully informed of the process.

There will probably be another Nursing position due to Full-Time Faculty member Sandra Liming taking an early tenure buyout. Joan Stuart Ross, Full-Time Faculty in Art, is also taking an early buyout.

Other

Pam Lippert reported Senate meetings are now on the master calendar, scheduled for first Wednesday afternoons.

Online (Email) Student Evaluations of Faculty

Online faculty evaluations will be piloted, where students will be emailed a link directing them to their evaluations.

Adjourn: 3:30 p.m.
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